Bulletin of

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE

REPORT OF
THE PRESIDENT



ANNAPOLIS, MARYLAND SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

SEPTEMBER, 1966

Founded as King William's School, 1696. Chartered as St. John's College, 1784

Volume XVIII

SEPTEMBER, 1966

Number 3

Published four times a year in April, July, September and November. Entered as Second-class matter, February 18, 1949, at the Post Office, at Annapolis, Maryland, under the Act of August 24, 1912.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

TO THE VISITORS AND GOVERNORS OF ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE:

Two hundred and seventy years ago St. John's College came into being as King William's School in the colonial seaport of Annapolis. Now the College is firmly established on a mountain slope above Santa Fe as well. As St. John's embarks upon its twenty-eighth decade it may be truly said to span the nation with its distinctive educational program.

It therefore seems both fitting and timely that the Board is inaugurating this fall A National Program for St. John's College. This ambitious program envisions the raising of some seventeen million dollars to meet the challenges and the opportunities on both campuses over the next decade. Hopefully this goal will be achieved by 1976, the bicentennial year of the Declaration of Independence and the 280th year of St. John's College.

The case for supporting and strengthening St. John's is a compelling one. The small independent liberal arts college with high academic standards and close rapport between student and teacher is urgently needed in this age of big and impersonal institutions. St. John's maintains a ratio of one faculty member for each eight students; it involves the student in active class discussion; it stresses the common character of learning. As a result, St. John's attracts students of serious purpose and of high potential. The 1965 Comparative Guide to American Colleges placed St. John's among the top thirty colleges and universities in the United States in terms of the scholastic ability of their entering freshmen.

Moreover, St. John's College has demonstrated the effectiveness of a completely prescribed but well-rounded liberal arts curriculum. The College steadfastly adheres to its basic purpose of inculcating the arts of thinking in its students, of opening to them our common cultural heritage, and of encouraging them to discover reasons and objectives for their lives. The large number of St. John's alumni who attend graduate schools and the records of St. John's alumni in government, business and the professions attest to the wisdom of the College's educational philosophy. Now St. John's is demonstrating its vitality and its versatility by duplicating itself—in physical facilities, in curriculum, in dedicated faculty, and in intellectual atmosphere—in a different and exciting section of the country. I am confident that those committed to the ideas for which St. John's stands will join with us in building the financial undergirding which the College so richly merits.

Throughout the last twelve months, much time and energy has been expended in planning and preparatory work. John Price Jones, Incorporated, of New York City, completed a study of the College's fund-raising potential and recommended an initial three-year campaign. Walter Evers, of the Class of 1935, Vice Chairman of the Board, accepted the chairmanship of the drive. Richard Pacini, of Cleveland, Ohio, was appointed Vice President for Development to mount the campaign with headquarters in Annapolis. Finally, a distinguished group of some seventy-five men and women from all over the United States accepted the invitation to serve as sponsors of the College through membership on the National Committee for St. John's College.

The individual members of the Board have committed themselves wholeheartedly and enthusiastically both to the immediate campaign and to the long-term development program. Gifts and pledges from Board members to the Western Consolidation Campaign already account for more than one-sixth of the entire goal. At the same time I am happy to report that funds in excess of one million dollars have been contributed for the Annapolis campus, nearly half of them for endowment. A challenging start has been made on a most important decade in the College's history.

Instruction

Under the revised Polity of the College there is a single Instruction Committee made up of the President, the Dean, the Associate Dean, six tutors elected by the Annapolis Faculty and six tutors elected by the Santa Fe Faculty. The Dean of the College serves as Chairman of the Committee. An annual meeting of the Committee is held each spring, alternating between Annapolis and Santa Fe. Last spring this meeting was held in Annapolis. Procedures for the recommendation of tenure appointments were set up. The proposed summer session on the Santa Fe campus was discussed. All phases of instruction were reviewed and proposals for change in the language tutorials and in the laboratories were debated. Decisions were generally postponed pending further study but a proposal to introduce logic in the first-year language tutorial, with Greek texts and a brief table of traditional forms, was adopted and successfully tried out in Annapolis.

On both campuses, faculty seminars were held to discuss parts of the St. John's program. The purpose of this activity was primarily to aid the members of the Faculty in understanding the relationship of the several parts of the program and to give the entire Faculty a synoptic view of what the College is attempting to do. Meetings of tutors conducting the different tutorials and the laboratories continued to serve a useful end, since each campus has assimilated a considerable number of new tutors over the past several years.

Preliminary enabling examinations, the major academic hurdle between the second and third years, were given for the first time this spring in Santa Fe. Seven sophomores failed to enable, although two of them may be permitted to enter their junior year if they fulfill certain conditions over the summer months.

The Faculty

At the end of the second year of the College's dual operation, it is clear that good progress is being made in building a faculty of sufficient size and strength to meet the needs of both campuses. The largest increment of new tutors to date was successfully absorbed both in Annapolis and in Santa Fe. As reported previously, eight new appointments were made to the Annapolis Faculty: Jerry L. Blatt, Peter Brown, Geoffrey Comber, George Doskow, Charles E. Finch, Howard J. Fisher, Carl Linden, and Benjamin Milner; and six to the Santa Fe Faculty: Robert Bunker, Don B. Cook, Thomas H. Jameson, Elliott Skinner, Clare Dodson Smith, and Richard D. Sullivan.

For the coming fall only three new tutors are being appointed to Annapolis: Larry Goldberg, who is completing his Ph.D. in English at Northwestern University; Marianne Reiley, who is completing her Ph.D. in the History of Culture at the University of Chicago; and William B. Pitt, who has been teaching mathematics at Monmouth College. Brother Robert of St. Mary's College will be a Visiting Tutor for the year. Robert Bart returns from sabbatical leave, Edward Sparrow from leave of absence at St. Mary's College, and James Tolbert from a leave of absence in Europe. Carl Fezer and Robert Schmeeckle resigned in June to accept other positions. Charles Bell and Hugh McGrath will be on sabbatical leave, and J. Winfree Smith and Lawrence Berns will be on other leave.

The Santa Fe Faculty will be strengthened by the arrival from Annapolis of Dean Haggard and Michael Ossorgin. New appointments for the coming academic year include Stuart Boyd, former professor of psychiatry at the University of Missouri and Associate Director of the Division of Psychology in the Greater Kansas City Mental Health Foundation; E. Ray Davis, a St. John's graduate in the Class of 1962, who has done graduate work at the University of Indiana in the Philosophy of Science; Robert J. Kovacs, who has been teaching English at Northern Illinois University; Bill R. Mathews, Jr., for three years a University Fellow at the University of Texas in philosophy; Harvey L. Mead III, who has been teaching philosophy at St. Xavier College and working toward his doctorate at the University of Chicago; Roger S. Peterson, who holds the Ph.D. degree in botany and has been working with the U.S. Forest Service in Utah; and Ralph Swentzell, who has been in the Computer Center at the New Mexico Highlands University.

At the end of the academic year, the Santa Fe campus lost the services of Curtis P. Wilson and Mrs. Molly Gustin, the former being granted a leave of absence to teach at the University of California in San Diego, the latter to return to Annapolis. Fortunately, the new

appointments to the Santa Fe campus add significant strength to the Faculty in the areas of psychology, philosophy, botany, biology, and the classics.

The Students

The academic session of 1965-66 opened with convocation in Santa Fe on September 12th and in Annapolis on September 19th. Two hundred freshmen signed the register. With returning upper-classmen they accounted for an enrollment of 489, distributed among the several classes as follows:

Annapolis	Men	Women	Total
Freshmen	73	43	116
Sophomores	61	46	107
Juniors	40	25	65
Seniors	29	24	53
Total	203	138	341
Santa Fe			
Freshmen	61	25	86
Sophomores	39	23	62
Total	100	48	148
Grand Total	303	186	489

The geographic distribution showed that 41 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and seven foreign countries were represented.

Interestingly enough, 1965-66 appeared to have been the Year of the Woman on the Annapolis campus. Miss Pattie Turner of Baltimore, Maryland, was elected Executor of the Student Polity, the first woman chosen as head of student government. Women directed plays produced by both dramatic groups, the King William Players and the Modern Theater Group. Finally, in a year when seven degrees were awarded magna cum laude, three-quarters of all honor graduates were women.

A new feature of student life appeared in the transfer of students between the two campuses. Four Santa Fe students went to Annapolis and five from Annapolis went to the western campus. Even larger delegations are moving between the two campuses this fall, eight to the west and four to the east. Such movement is helpful, particularly at Santa Fe, where the College is, of necessity, small until its full enrollment is reached in 1968.

The problem of attrition continues to be a troublesome one. It is clear that the draft was a source of anxiety to some of the men. However, no single cause can be given for withdrawals and dismissals. On both campuses, every effort is made through counseling by tutors,

the Deans, and the College Physician, to discover problem cases at an early date and to try to salvage students who might otherwise be forced to withdraw. It is clear that the very smallness of the college community in Santa Fe contributes to the attrition problem. This situation will be ameliorated when the College is larger and when the four classes are present at the start of the academic year 1967-68.

Libraries

In June the College received word that a Federal Grant of \$161,000 had been approved toward the renovation and enlargement of Woodward Hall, the library building in Annapolis. The College had meanwhile been successful in raising matching funds on a two-for-one basis; hence a total sum of approximately \$485,000 is available for the project scheduled to begin in the late spring of 1967. The Library Committee continues to work closely with the architects on the plans and specifications for the structure.

Santa Fe presents a different picture. Final plans and specifications have been drawn and are ready to go out for bids, but no funds are available. An application for \$300,000 has been submitted to the New Mexico State Commission under Title I of the Higher Education Facilities Act of 1963. The closing date for applications in the State of New Mexico is November 15, 1966, but \$600,000 in matching funds must be raised prior to that date if favorable action is to be expected on the application. Meanwhile, the Library is functioning in three locations: the main office and reading room is in the future bookstore; the mathematics, music, and science books area in a laboratory room; and cataloguing and storage is in the basement of the Student Center. As of the end of June, 10,135 volumes had been acquired and catalogued. Among many gifts, particular mention should be made of 51 books from Open Court Publishing Company, a gift of Dr. and Mrs. Edward Carus.

Each campus received a grant of \$5,000 for book acquisitions from the Department of Health, Education and Welfare in late June. These grants were made under Title II of the 1965 Education Act. Charlotte Fletcher, librarian at Annapolis, reports that most of this sum was expended for books in the fine arts. In Santa Fe the grant was used for the purchase of, among other books, the Dictionary of American Biography, the Dictionary of National Biography, the Encyclopaedic Dictionary of Physics, the Realencyclopaidie der classischen Altertumwissenschaften, a number of volumes on music and composers, and almost the complete Editions Culture et Civilisation.

Campus Development

In January a contract was awarded to Pecos Construction Company of Roswell, New Mexico, for the Women's Dormitory complex on the Santa Fe campus. This consists of seven two-story units, each

housing eighteen women in single rooms. In addition, the new structure includes common rooms, a six-bed infirmary, a tutor's apartment, college guest rooms, and an apartment for the College Nurse. The project is being financed with a \$950,000 forty-year loan from the Department of Housing and Urban Development. It is expected to be completed by late November.

Three all-weather tennis courts were completed in the fall of 1965, the generous gift of Mr. and Mrs. Don Kirby of Albuquerque as a memorial to Mr. Kirby's mother, Helen Davidson Kirby. These courts provide a much needed athletic facility. Over the summer months, they have been open to local enthusiasts, who report them as the best in the entire state. An athletic center with a swimming pool continues to be high on the priority list for new construction.

At Annapolis a ground-breaking ceremony for Harrison House was held in early December. Mrs. John Harrison and her children participated. Construction, however, has been delayed because of the difficulty in arranging the necessary financing. Meanwhile, the program of constructing new brick walkways continues and the appearance of the campus has been much enhanced. Campbell and Iglehart parking lots were resurfaced and the lower athletic field drained, cultivated and seeded.

Plans have been completed for the terrace and steps between Campbell and Randall Halls. This project will be undertaken in the summer of 1967. It will include burying the utility lines which now mar the appearance of the rear of McDowell Hall. This development has been planned by Mrs. Cary M. Parker, who has been extremely helpful in landscaping the campus and in directing the planting of new trees to fill in gaps in the existing tree lines.

Administration

In contrast to the administrative stability of the Annapolis campus, the Santa Fe campus underwent growing pains. The year was marked by a succession of resignations, most of them prompted by personal reasons and opportunities for advancement elsewhere. During the course of the academic year the College lost John Dendahl, the Treasurer; William J. Hooton and James Patton, Assistants to the President; and Maurice Howell, Superintendent of Buildings and Grounds. Mr. Dendahl accepted an executive position in the business world. Mr. Hooton, one of the first appointees in 1962, left to open a restaurant in Santa Fe. At the end of the year John Knego, the Librarian, resigned to accept a position at Indiana University, and Grace Evans, the Assistant Business Manager, decided to devote her full time to a political campaign. The College appreciates the contributions made by all of these individuals during their terms of service.

I am happy to report two strong appointments to the Santa Fe administrative staff. After Paul Wilson of Santa Fe had done yeoman's service as interim Treasurer, Wilbur J. Hannon, of Ripon, Wisconsin, assumed the Treasurership on May 1st. Mr. Hannon had long experience in fiscal and business matters. He was Treasurer at Ripon College for four years and later held a position in industry. The second new appointment was that of George Miller, Jr., as Librarian. Mr. Miller received his B.A. at St. John's College in 1950 and his M.L.S. at Columbia University. For twelve years he worked in the New York Public Library and then was head of a research center for an industrial firm.

The most important administrative appointment of the year was that of Richard Pacini to be Vice President for Development of St. John's College. Mr. Pacini served for sixteen years as pastor of Fairmount Presbyterian Church of Cleveland, Ohio. He has been active in civic affairs, on National Boards of the United Presbyterian Church, U.S.A., and on the Board of Directors of the Union Theological Seminary. He will direct both the National Development Program for St. John's College and the Western Consolidation Campaign.

The following administrative appointments should be noted: in Annapolis, Philip A. Camponeschi, Acting Director of Admissions during James Tolbert's leave of absence; Roy F. Armstrong, Laboratory Technician for chemistry and physics; Mrs. Virginia A. West, Resident Head of Humphreys Hall; Mrs. Elizabeth B. Fields, Music Librarian; Mrs. Joan C. Billig, Secretary in the Alumni Office; Miss Kathryn A. Fedak, Secretary to the Assistant Dean and mimeograph operator, replacing Mrs. Audrey A. Kempton.

In Santa Fe: Stanley Nordstrum, Superintendent of Buildings and Grounds; Miss Penny Ulichny, Secretary to the President; Mrs. Diane Trainor, Secretary to the Treasurer; Mrs. Geraldine Foster, Secretary to the Director of Admissions; Miss Ursula Rotzoll, Secretary to the Assistant to the President; and Miss Linda Cook, Assistant in the Library. Miss Carol German, Secretary to the Dean, resigned to return to the East, and her position was filled by Mrs. Marie Winterhaler. Mrs. Laney Bancroft, Secretary to the Director of Admissions, resigned to enter the Peace Corps.

$Peace\ Corps$

St. John's initial venture into training programs for the Peace Corps proved a distinct success. India XVI, as the group trained in Annapolis in 1965 was designated, spent over a month in Israel enroute to India, as they were delayed by the hostilities between India and Pakistan. Philip Camponeschi, of the Class of 1946, Director of the program, accompanied the group and helped with their further

training in Israel. Since arrival of the trainees in the field much favorable comment has been received on their preparation and capacity.

Over the past summer, training programs were undertaken on both St. John's campuses: at Annapolis one hundred teachers were trained for the Republic of the Philippines; at Santa Fe college and university teachers for Bolivia, Eduador, and Venezuela. Mr. Camponeschi planned the Annapolis program but resigned to accept appointment as head of the permanent Peace Corps training camp in Puerto Rico. Tom Newman, his assistant, a returned volunteer, replaced Mr. Camponeschi, and Robert Spaeth, of the St. John's Faculty, became Assistant Director. In Santa Fe, Robert Bunker, St. John's Tutor, ably planned and directed the program for the forty-one volunteers.

The College and the Public

Press releases, radio reports, and college bulletins have been employed to keep the outside world aware of St. John's College and its activities on both campuses. The most successful innovation was the April *Bulletin*, entitled "about St. John's". This new publication reproduced certain outstanding student essays and poetry. It contained also a faculty contribution, news of alumni, and a report on the Peace Corps. Purposely done on a modest scale to test reaction, "about St. John's" evoked a decidedly favorable response. It is therefore proposed to publish it twice during the coming year.

Jack L. Carr, of the Class of 1950, continued to provide challenging leadership as President of the Alumni Association. Specific plans are now being made in cooperation with John Gump, Assistant Dean, to sponsor a career counseling and placement program for Juniors and Seniors at the College. Alumni will come on campus during the fall and winter to talk with students and to answer questions about specific occupations. It is hoped as well to bring into being or to reactivate chapters of the Alumni Association in various cities throughout the country, both to help with placement of graduates and to cooperate in the College's admissions program.

The Alumni are perhaps the most important public as far as St. John's is concerned. The College is eager to do all that it can to help them feel that they are a continuing part of the college community. One of the most exciting suggestions now under consideration is to open the dormitories in Santa Fe to alumni, with wives and husband, for one- to four-week periods in the summer. This would enable those in residence to participate as much as they desire in the summer program which is planned to begin in 1967.

Summer Program in Santa Fe

In March the Carnegie Corporation of New York announced a grant of \$161,000 to St. John's College to inaugurate a summer pro-

gram for public school teachers and other adults in Santa Fe over a five-year period commencing in 1967. Robert A. Goldwin, of the Class of 1950, was named Director of the program and undertook necessary planning in close cooperation with members of the Instruction Committee. Laurence Berns, of the Annapolis Faculty, worked with Mr. Goldwin during the summer to develop the detailed outline of the first year's program.

It is proposed to offer four sequences of work which could be taken in four successive summers, or as the participant elected. The work of each summer will be built around reading and seminar discussion of books in each of four areas: history and political theory, literature, philosophy and religion, and the natural sciences. The seminars will be supplemented by daily tutorials. There would also be preceptorials as the third part of the summer school student's work. It will be possible to earn a Master's Degree in four summers. Three summers will suffice if a master's essay is submitted. St. John's believes that it can make an important contribution to education by offering a program of this sort which will broaden the outlook of teachers and immerse them in the liberal arts.

Finances

Unrestricted gifts of over \$515,000 were instrumental in enabling the Treasurer in Santa Fe to end the fiscal year with a modest surplus, which was applied against an accumulated deficit from former years. Current expenditures amounted to \$736,623, in addition to which \$68,437 was expended for capital outlay, \$11,238 for the Peace Corps Training Program, \$3,600 for student loans, and \$11,238 for development purposes. In Annapolis current income of \$1,396,100, including current gifts of \$39,389, enabled the Treasurer to meet expenditures of \$1,377,856 and use \$18,000 of the excess income to reduce a bank loan for the renovation of Chase-Stone House.

A major anonymous gift of \$200,000 was added to the Annapolis endowment. This and other endowment gifts were matched under the generous offer of Old Dominion Foundation, thus bringing the book value of the endowment fund up to a new high of \$7,954,080 as of June 30th. Santa Fe repaid a further \$289,000 of the amount loaned by the Annapolis endowment toward construction of the new campus, leaving a balance still payable of \$1,461,000. Santa Fe's own endowment showed a most modest increase to \$27,358, accounted for largely by small library and memorial endowment funds.

The gratitude of the College goes out to all those who made contributions on both its campuses. Included among the gifts and grants were the following:

Gifts and Grants for Annapolis

Corporate and Foundation gifts and grants for current purposes as follows: \$2,500 from the Esso Education Foundation; \$1,000 from the National Merit

Scholarship Corporation; \$1,100 from the Sears, Roebuck Foundation; and other gifts totaling \$3,393 from the Campbell Soup Company, the Firearms International Corporation, the Ford Motor Company Fund, the Gordon-Davis Linen Supply Company, the Household Finance Corporation, International Business Machines Corporation, The John D. Lucas Printing Company, the Washington Steel Corporation, and Wheat and Mullen; for endowment \$235,358 from Old Dominion Foundation; and for the Library Fund, \$25,000 from the Hodson Trust.

Gifts totaling \$2,380 from the corporate matching programs of the following: the ARMCO Foundation, the Bristol-Myers Company, the Cerro Corporation, the Esso Foundation, International Business Machines Corporation, Insurance Company of North America, International Telephone and Telegraph Company, M & T Chemicals, the Office of the Messrs. Rockefeller, the Scott Paper Company Foundation, and the Smith, Kline and French Foundation.

Gifts totaling \$23,550 for scholarship purposes from: the Baltimore Colts Foundation, the Campbell Soup Company, Colonial Dames of America, the Dr. Charles C. Cooke Foundation for Charities, the First Congregational Church of Wauwatosa, the Food Fair Stores Foundation, the Ford Motor Company Fund, the German Society of Maryland, the National Merit Scholarship Corporation, the Schlumberger Well Drilling Corporation, the State of Maryland Scholarship Board, and the United Church Fund for Homeland Ministeries.

Bequests of \$1,000 from the estate of Mary Safford Hoogewerff to establish a memorial library fund, and \$250 from the estate of Dr. John O. Neustadt, 1939, toward the memorial fund in his name.

Other gifts and grants as follows: a grant of \$3,000 from the Danforth Foundation to plan a history and study of the College; \$5,000 from George Davidson, Jr., 1916, and Mrs. Davidson to establish the Helen Cropsey Davidson and George Davidson, Jr. Fund; \$5,500 from Ruth Houston toward the Ruth and Alfred Houston Student Aid Fund; a further gift of \$3,000 from Col. Robert E. Jones, 1909, and Mrs. Jones toward the Robert Edward Jones and Margaret Larsh Jones Scholarship Fund; \$10,000 from Mrs. Carleton Mitchell for land-scaping; \$18,000 to establish the Victor Zuckerkandl Memorial Fund and \$5,000 for the purchase of a piano, both from Miss Caroline Newton; \$2,500 from the Reader's Digest Foundation to establish the Reader's Digest Endowed Scholarship Fund; an anonymous gift of \$200,258 to the General Endowment Fund; gifts totaling \$6,986 to the Alumni Endowment Fund; \$720 in gifts toward the George A. Bingley Memorial Fund; and gifts totaling \$932 toward the Clara B. Weigle Memorial Library Fund.

Gifts and Grants for Santa Fe

Corporate and Foundation gifts and grants: \$1,500 from ACF Foundation; \$5,000 from The Brown Foundation of Houston, Texas; \$500 from the Broughton Food Service; \$1,500 from the First National Bank of Santa Fe for scholarships; \$500 from Howell Earnest Agency; \$500 from The Janal Foundation; \$5,000 from Kennecott Copper Company; \$5,000 from The Light Foundation; \$1,000 from The Robert E. and Evelyn McKee Foundation; \$3,000 from Mountain States Telephone Company; \$600 from Quinn and Company; \$5,000 from the Raskob Foundation for Catholic Activities, Inc.; \$1,250 from The Santa Fe Foundation; \$2,200 from the Santa Fe National Bank; \$1,000 from The Sears-Roebuck Foundation; and \$1,000 from the Willard C. Tilson Foundation.

Gifts totaling \$1,750 from the corporate matching programs of the following: Kidder Peabody Foundation, P. Lorillard Foundation, The William B. Pollock Company Foundation, and Texas Eastern Transmission Corporation.

Gifts aggregating \$668,133 from Board members, and other gifts as follows: the Robert Hunt House on Atalaya Hill from Witter Bynner, to be the permanent residence of the President of the College; more than 50 volumes from the Open Court Press, donated by Dr. and Mrs. Edgar Carus; an upright piano from Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Girard; a new Steinway concert grand piano for the Great Hall from Mrs. Patrick J. Hurley; \$6,958 from Mr. and Mrs. Donald Kirby, to complete the new tennis courts; a contribution from Mr. and Mrs. Jack Morse of the use of their Santa Fe home as a temporary President's residence; an unrestricted gift of \$5,473 from Mr. and Mrs. James Oxnard; \$7,610 from Mrs. Edgar Rossin, most of it for the Nina Otero-Warren Scholarship Fund; unrestricted gifts of \$1,500 from Mr. and Mrs. John Simms and of \$10,387 from Mr. and Mrs. L. Corrin Strong; and anonymous gifts totaling \$45,500.

My principal extra-curricular activity continues to be the Association of American Colleges, of which I am presently the Vice Chairman. The primary concern of the Association is the promotion of the liberal arts among its more than 900 constituent members. During the current summer St. John's College in Santa Fe served as host to a conference on Chinese Civilization sponsored by the Association. Twenty college presidents, deans, and faculty members read and discussed in daily seminars two Chinese novels and six books of Chinese philosophy. Professor William Theodore de Bary, Chairman of the Department of Chinese and Japanese at Columbia University, was the scholar-leader, while I had the privilege of working with him as lay leader. This conference provided a stimulating respite from administrative chores and served as well to demonstrate the feasiability of introducing certain eastern classics into future St. John's seminars.

I cannot close this report without paying tribute to the members of the Board for the magnificent way in which they have risen to the challenge of the National Program for St. John's College. All of us at the College—administrative officers, faculty members, and students alike—are tremendously heartened by the generous gifts and pledges from the Board and by their enthusiastic commitment of time and energy to assure the attainment of the College's goals over the next decade.

RICHARD D. WEIGLE

President

Annapolis, Maryland September 9, 1966

ST. JOHN'S Annapolis,

BALANCE SHEET,

ASSETS

CURRENT FUNDS		
Unrestricted Cash Accounts Receivable Due from other funds. Sundry Receivables Inventory—Bookstore Prepaid Expenses	\$	189,239 3,203 13,859 12,373 17,048 2,081
Total	\$	237,803
Restricted Cash Loans Receivable. Due from U. S. Government. Investments at Cost.		49,201 70,870 24,969 9,870
Total	\$	154,910
Total Current Funds	\$	392,713
Endowment Funds Cash. Accounts and Notes Receivable. Matching Funds and Pledges Receivable. Investments at Cost.	\$	23,869 1,520,053 214,416 6,151,764
Accrued Income	_	43,979
Total Endowment Funds	\$	7,954,081
D Harris		
PLANT FUNDS	\$	275,048
Cash. Due from Current Funds. Land and Campus Development. Buildings and Improvements. Equipment.	Ф	22,820 253,134 4,499,979 389,367
Total Plant Funds	\$	5,440,348
Total Funds	\$1	3,787,142

COLLEGE Maryland

June 30, 1966

LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL

CURRENT FUNDS	
Unrestricted Accounts Payable Due to other Funds Student Advance Deposits	\$ 32,060 22,820 31,202
Fund Balance	86,082 151,721
Total	\$ 237,803
Restricted Notes Payable to Bank—Peace Corps. Deferred for 1965 Peace Corps Expenses. Advances from U. S. Government.	\$ 35,000 9,572 63,162
Fund Balance	107,734 47,176
Total	\$ 154,910
Total Current Funds	\$ 392,713
Enlowment Funds	
Due to Other Funds. Principal—Income Expendable Unrestricted Endowments. Restricted Endowments. Reservation of Profits—Sale of Securities. Unexpended Income.	\$ 13,859 5,822,293 833,782 1,270,112 14,035
Total Endowment Funds.	\$ 7,954,081
PLANT FUNDS	
Notes Payable—Bank	\$\ 34,000 263,868 5,142,480
Total Plant Funds	\$ 5,440,348
Total Funds	\$13,787,142

BALANCE SHEET,

ASSETS

CURRENT FUNDS		
General Current Cash. Investments. Notes and Accounts Receivable, less Reserve of \$2,000 Deferred Expenditures. Other Assets.	\$	14,055 9,450 16,821 8,907 1,273
Total	\$	50,506
Restricted Current Due from General Current Funds. Cash. Notes Receivable—Students. United Student Aid Fund Deposit.	\$	352 1,992 23,990 1,000
Total	\$	27,334
Total Current Funds	\$	77,840
Endowment Funds		
Cash Due from Other Funds Investments	\$	19,682 5,457 2,219
Total Endowment Funds	\$	27,358
ANNUITY FUNDS		
Due from Plant Funds	\$	255,000
Total Annuity Funds	\$	255,000
PLANT FUNDS		
Unexpended—Due from Other Funds. Construction in Progress—Women's Dormitory. Land and Land Improvements. Buildings. Equipment and Furnishings. Library Books. Off-Campus Real Estate.	\$	2,272 317,385 245,083 ,841,228 250,591 39,579 69,879
Total Plant Funds	\$4	,766,017
Total Funds	\$5	,126,215

COLLEGE New Mexico

June 30, 1966

LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL

CURRENT FUNDS		
General Current Notes Payable Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenditures Deferred Income Due to St. John's College, Annapolis Due to Other Funds	\$	33,060 30,031 14,532 19,908 4,329
TotalCumulative Fund Deficit for Years 1963-66	\$	101,860 (51,354)
Total	\$	50,506
Restricted Current National Defense Student Loan Fund United Student Aid Fund Other.	\$	26,000 1,000 334
Total	\$	27,334
Total Current Funds	\$	77,840
Endowment Funds Total Endowment Funds. Annuity Funds Total Annuity Funds.	\$ 	27,358
PLANT FUNDS		
Unexpended Source of Funds—Dormitory Construction Accounts Payable Notes Payable Due to General Current Fund. Invested in Plant Dormitory Bonds of 1964.	*	2,272 114,860 198,773 3,752 900,000
Notes Payable Due to Annuity Funds From Contributions and Current Funds		,461,000 255,000 ,830,360
Total Plant Funds	\$4	4,766,017
Total Funds	\$5	5,126,215

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE

Annapolis, Maryland

CONDENSED STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURES

Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1966		
Education and General Tuition Fees. Adult Education. Endowment. State Appropriations. Miscellaneous.	\$	575,340 1,520 273,988 119,125 18,510
Total	\$	988,483
Auxiliary Enterprises Dining Hall Dormitories Bookstore Coffee Shop	\$	137,019 137,815 39,619 1,330
Total	\$	315,783
Other Non-Educational IncomeGifts and Grants	\$	52,445 39,389
Total Income	\$1	,396,100
EXPENDITURES Educational and General Administration. General Instruction. Student Activities. Adult Education Plant Operation and Maintenance.	\$	151,357 89,685 513,402 16,646 919 234,797
Total	\$1	,006,806
Auxiliary Enterprises Bookstore Dining Hall	\$	42,703 122,375
Total	\$	165,078
Other Non-Educational Expenditures Scholarships and Grants in Aid Others	\$	190,080 15,892
Total	\$	205,972
Total Expenditures	\$1	,377,856
Income in Excess of Expenditures Less Amortization of Chase-Stone Improvement Loan	\$	18,244 18,000
Current Funds Available for Future Operations	\$	244

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE Santa Fe, New Mexico

CONDENSED STATEMENT OF INCOME AND EXPENDITURES Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1966

Income	
Educational and General	
Tuition	\$245,684
Adult Education	2,772
Endowment	307
Miscellaneous	3,366
Total Auxiliary Enterprises	\$252,129
Dining Hall	\$ 66,560
Dormitories	66,643
Total	\$133,203
Other Non-Educational Income	\$ 1,412
Gifts and Grants, including \$13,485 Peace Corps	\$515,069
Total Income	\$901,813
Expenditures	
Educational and General	
Administrative	\$100,192
General	69,857
Instruction	267,557
Operation and Maintenance	57,877
TotalAuxiliary Enterprises	\$495,483
Dining Hall. Dormitories, including \$32,625 debt service	\$ 57,004
Dormitories, including \$32,625 debt service	80,521
Total	\$137,525
Other Non-Educational	0.01.405
Student Aid	\$ 31,485 65,054
Interest	7,076
Annuity Payments	11,238
Peace Čorpš Program	15,061
	\$129,914
Total	
Total Expenditures	\$762,922 ======
Appropriations	
For National Defense Student Loans	\$ 2,600
For United Student Aid Loans	$\frac{1,000}{68,437}$
For Capital Outlay	
Total Appropriations	\$ 72,037
Total Expenditures and Appropriations	\$834,959
Excess of Income over Expenditures and Appropriations	\$ 66,854

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE Annapolis, Maryland PERMANENT ENDOWMENT FUNDS

	$Gift \ of \ Donor$		
TUTORSHIP ENDOWMENTS			
Addison E. Mullikin, 1895Arthur deTalma Valk, 1906	\$1,891,017 150,216	\$ 500,000 150,000	\$2,391,017 300,216
SCHOLARSHIP ENDOWMENTS	\$2,041,233	\$ 650,000	\$2,691,233
Annapolis Self-Help. George M. Austin Memorial, 1908. Chicago Regional. Class of 1897. Class of 1898. Corporal George E. Cuniff, III, 1930. Faculty. John T. Harrison, 1907. Hillhouse High School, 1927. Richard H. Hodgson, 1906. Alfred Houston, 1906—Student Aid. Houston Regional. Jesse H. Jones and Mary Gibbs Jones. Robert Edward and Margaret Larsh Jones. Massachusetts Regional. Philip A. Meyer, II, 1938. Oklahoma Regional. Pittsburgh Regional. Reader's Digest Foundation. Clifton H. Roehle. Clarence J. Stryker. Friedrich J. von Schwerdtner.	\$ 15,000 25,000 3,070 1,130 87,933 135 6,373 25,025 7,367 150,250 8,000 36,000 10,141 22,685 19,362 26,000 560 2,500 7,056 3,473 1,552	\$ 15,000 25,000 3,070 135 2,359 20,025 7,367 150,250 2,500 500 36,000 22,685 9,000 26,000 560 3,413	\$ 30,000 50,000 6,140 1,130 87,933 270 8,732 45,050 14,734 300,500 1,000 72,000 10,141 45,370 28,362 52,000 1,120 2,500 7,056 6,886 1,552
STUDENT LOAN FUND ENDOWMENTS	\$ 459,112	\$ 323,864	\$ 782,976
George Friedland	\$ 23,680 3,693	\$ 20,000 1,470	\$ 43,680 5,163
ALUMNI MEMORIAL ENDOWMENTS	\$ 27,373	\$ 21,470	\$ 48,843
Granville Q. Adams, 1929. Drew H. Beatty, 1903. Dr. William Brewer, 1823. Frederick W. Brune, 1874. Henry Duvall Chambers, 1905. Henry M. Cooper, Jr., 1934. Robert F. Duer, Jr., 1921. In Honor of: Dr. Philip Edwards, 1898. Allen Lester Fowler, 1915. Dr. Amos F. Hutchins, 1906. Helen Barnes Jones and Robert O. Jones, 1916.	\$ 500 200 125 855 2,638 1,000 1,965 1,035 500 658 18,357	\$ 200 125 507 1,000 335 985 500 633 7,563	\$ 500 400 250 1,362 2,638 2,000 2,300 2,020 1,000 1,291 25,920

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE Annapolis, Maryland PERMANENT ENDOWMENT FUNDS

	ć	Gift of Donor	Fc	Dominion and ation tching Gift		$Total\ Fund$
ALUMNI MEMORIAL ENDOWMENTS—Conti	nue	d				
William Lentz, 1912 Col. Harrison McAlpine, 1909. William L. Mayo, 1899. Ridgley P. Melvin, 1899. William S. Morsell, 1922 (Athletic Fund). John Mullan, 1847. H. Keith Neville, 1905 Dr. John O. Neustadt, 1939. Blanchard Randall, 1874. Leroy T. Rohrer, 1903. C. H. Schoff, 1889. Rev. Enoch H. Thompson, 1895. Dr. Robert S. G. Welch, 1913. Dr. Willis H. White, 1922. Amos W. W. Woodcock Fund, 1903.	\$	1,020 325 11,885 100 5,000 10,000 1,000 822 331 100 500 3,000 125 625 2,000	*	1,020 325 100 5,000 10,000 1,000 330 100 500 3,000 125 625 1,000	*	2,040 650 11,885 200 10,000 20,000 2,000 822 661 200 1,000 2,500 1,250 3,000
OTHER ENDOWMENTS	\$	64,665	\$	34,973	\$	99,638
Hertha S. and Jesse L. Adams Concert Fund. Alumni Memorial Book Fund. Philo Sherman Bennett Prize Fund. Benwood Foundation Library Fund. George A. Bingley Memorial Fund. Helen Cropsey Davidson and George Davidson, Jr. Walter I. Dawkins Prize Fund. Fund for Tomorrow Lectureship. Floyd Hayden Prize Fund. Mary Safford Hoogewerff Memorial Library Fund. Library Fund. Ellen C. Murphy Memorial Library Fund. Cora Dodson Sasscer Newspaper Fund. Mrs. Blair T. Scott Memorial Prize Fund. Elma R. and Charles D. Todd Memorial Library Fund. Clara B. Weigle Memorial Fund. Victor Zuckerkandl Memorial Fund. Alumni Endowment.	\$	60,000 175 308 25,000 720 5,000 1,034 3,000 78 1,000 400 1,500 518 19,500 339 18,730 198,212 402,935	\$	25,000 25,000 25,000 25 400 1,500 500 19,500 	\$	120,000 175 308 50,000 720 5,000 1,034 6,000 103 1,000 800 3,000 1,000 518 39,000 339 18,730 384,521 402,935
PERMANENT ENDOWMENT FUNDS	\$	783,949	\$	296,234	\$1	,035,183
Old Dominion Foundation Grants Not Applied to Named Funds			\$1	,998,201	\$1	,998,201
Reservation of Profits, Sale of Securities	\$1	,270,112			\$1	,270,112
Total Endowment Principal	\$4	,601,445	\$ 3	,324,742	\$7	,926,187

ST. JOHN'S COLLEGE Santa Fe, New Mexico

PERMANENT ENDOWMENT FUNDS

UNRESTRICTED ENDOWMENTS

Fletcher Catron Memorial Fund		1,200	
Mrs. Nina S. Garson Memorial Fu	ınd	950	
Dr. Florence R. Kluckhohn Fund.		1,000	
Frank Patania Memorial Fund		3,341	
E. I. "Tommy" Thompson Memor	rial	1,865	
		\$ 8,456	
SCHOLARS	SHIP ENDOWMENTS		
General Fund		\$ 314	
Nina Otero-Warren Memorial Fun	nd	1,575	
		\$ 1,889	
LIBRARY—PE	ERPETUAL MEMORIALS	-,	
Ruth Laughlin Alexander	Dorothy Calvert Hino		
	Hubert E. Holdoway		
George Bart Berger	John Mead Howells		
	Robert H. Isaac		
Louise M. Clevenger	Clarence Lohman		
Dr. Elizabeth B. Demarest	Isaac H. Mayer		
Jake Dorbin	Thomas J. Needham		
Sarah Dorbin	Duane L. Peterson		

Sarah Dorbin
Henry Dendahl
Alice C. Fletcher
Bessie Fogelson
E. E. Fogelson
Hirsch Fogelson
Dorothy Friedman
Nina S. Garson
Violette Collingwood Glasstone
John Stewart Harvey

Thomas J. Needham
Duane L. Peterson
Lowell S. Peterson
Bernard Buckley Robinson
J. O. Seth
Charles H. Strong
Thomas C. Van Stone
James R. Thorpe, Sr.
Clara B. Weigle
Horace White

\$ 7,713

LIBRARY—LIFE MEMBERSHIPS

Frank W. Armstrong Roland S. Bond Vic E. Breeden Mrs. Agnes M. Canning Donald J. Caven Margaret Pond Church Mrs. Gertrude Clarke Miss Flora W. Conrad Mrs. Cecily Cunha Mrs. Margaret W. Driscoll Miss Helen Park Edwards E. E. Fogelson Gayle D. Fogelson Dorothy Friedman Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Girard Samuel Glasstone Mrs. Henriette Harris General Kenner E. Hertford	Bishop and Mrs. Everett H. Jones Franklin H. Kissner Mrs. Albert S. Lathrop Mervyn LeRoy Mr. and Mrs. John Gaw Meem Mary Metzger James Merrill John S. Newberry Mrs. Duane L. Peterson Mrs. Joseph H. Quire Harrison Sasscer Adolph W. Schmidt Mr. and Mrs. Winfield T. Scott Dr. and Mrs. Philip L. Shultz Mr. and Mrs. Roger Slakey Paul R. Stein Mrs. Susan A. Turnbull Mr. and Mrs. Lohn K. S. Walter
Mrs. Henriette Harris General Kenner F. Hertford Mr. and Mrs. Henry H. Hoyt	Mr. and Mrs. John K. S. Walter Mr. and Mrs. Paul A. Wilson
in and in the state of the stat	IVII. WING IVIID. I WUI II. VVIIDOII

| \$ 9,300 | | \$ 97,358 | \$ 27,358 |

GIFTS AND BEQUESTS

St. John's College is a non-sectarian, independent liberal arts college deriving its income from student fees, from a limited appropriation by the Maryland General Assembly, and the gifts of its friends and alumni and from permanent endowment funds. The College's permanent endowment now exceeds \$7,000,000, but increasing educational costs will require future additions to these funds.

The College invites gifts and bequests to its current budget, to its building program, and to its permanent endowment funds. Inquiries may be addressed to the President or the Treasurer. Bequests may be made in a form similar to the following:

"I hereby give and bequeath to St. John's College in Annapolis, Maryland

or

in Santa Fe, New Mexico

the sum of......dollars."

The College would prefer gifts and bequests to be applied in the discretion of the College, but gifts and bequests may be made for specially stated purposes.

